
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 02/15

Held on Monday 2nd February 2015 in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.  Cllr’s Altham, Dickson, Hall, O’Dell and Ogborn.

Mr Tony Jolley – Speedwatch Co-ordinator came to the meeting.  He explained how Speedwatch was implemented in 2009 as the result of concerns over speeding in villages by Parish Councils.  Tony co-ordinates several Community Speedwatch Teams (CST), the Bottisham one having 4 members.  The scheme has recently been re-invented countywide with the aim to reduce the number of warning letters that the Police send out.  Those vehicles that have crossed the border from another county, lease vehicles and those where the details don’t match the criteria given by Speedwatch will not be sent a letter.  Some villages have left the scheme after these new requirements were enforced, those situated on the border of Suffolk found that most vehicles speeding were from Suffolk and as no warning letter could be sent to them it was not worth the CST’s time doing the checks.  C/Cllr Shuter said he has approached the Police Commissioner regarding this.  
 Mr Jolley reported that a recent speedwatch survey in Bell Road found that through traffic has reduced and that the majority of vehicles are keeping to within the speed limit.  The average speed of those offending vehicles was lower than last year before the traffic calming was introduced, from 42mph to 36mph in a 30mph zone..  40% of vehicles were speeding in a 2013 check; this has now been reduced to 16%.  Overall it is felt that the traffic calming has had a positive effect.  No speedwatch checks have been done in Tunbridge Lane but local residents report that there does not seem to be as much through traffic and vehicles are slowing down.  

16.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Aronson, Buchanan and Jerman.  Also from D/Cllr Ellis.

17.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Agreed and signed.

18.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

19.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Electrical Recycling Collection
The Clerk reported that the December collection had raised £161.32, similar to previous collections.  The next one has been arranged for Wednesday May 20th.
b)  Parking outside of shops
Cllr Bryant and the Clerk met with County Council Highways last week to discuss the possibility of extra lay-bys at the Triangle area by the shops.  The County Council have no funds at all but said this could be funded under the Minor Highways Bids which take place in September this year.  At this stage we just wanted to know if lay-bys were an achievable option and to get an approximate cost.  The engineer was concerned about some mature trees on the Triangle.  He therefore recommended a smaller lay-by on the side by the trees, enough to fit 2 vehicles.  A longer area was possible on the other side allowing 4 vehicles.  They would need to be 2 metres wide.  We await costings, in the meantime we will be meeting with the PCSO later this week to discuss the idea and the problem of parking on double yellow lines.  
c)  Barrier at Vineyard Walk Footpath
The Clerk reported that this has not been resolved as neither the County Council, District Council or Sanctuary Hereward wants to take responsibility.  The footpath has to belong to one of them and the Clerk asked D/Cllr Robert Stevens to look into this as no direct reply had been received from the District Council.  C/Cllr Shuter said he will also make enquiries at the County Council.

20.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter explained that the Secretary of the Residents Association had written to him regarding vehicles parking on the grass verges at West Walk.  He has looked into this; the area is a cul-de-sac which backs on the primary school.  The area can become quite congested with parked vehicles especially at school drop off and pick up times.  The verges are in fact, a small strip of grass.  The best thing probably would be to concrete over this as the area does look messy as the grass strip has been driven over.  C/Cllr Shuter is unsure at this time what the residents in the area want and also whose responsibility this would be to do the work.  He also reported on big debates on budgets.  The recommendation will be to approve a 1.99% increase in council tax.  Major savings still have to be made, £36 million from this financial year and another £32 million the year after that with more to come.  He reported that it was inevitable that any cuts now will be from core services as there was nowhere else to take it from.
Cllr Bryant reported that she had recently spoken with Mr Belzar, the Primary School Headteacher regarding parking around Beechwood Avenue.  Mr Belzar had asked the County Council for double yellow lines outside of the school after several minor accidents but was told there was absolutely no money available for this to be done.  The current lines also need renewing. Cllr Bryant felt that as this was a safety issue was it right for it to be dismissed.  C/Cllr Shuter said it would have to be brought before the Committee for consideration, if it was felt appropriate as a safety aspect the money would have to be found.  He asked that Mr Belzar contact him.
ACTION:  CLLR BRYANT TO SPEAK WITH MR BELZAR

District

The recent planning application for 24 dwellings and a 600 sq metre non-domestic use premises off of Tunbridge Lane was recently approved.  This will consist of 9 affordable homes for local use and 15 will be on the open market.  No open space has been provided but the developers will have to provide approximately £40k for off site open space.  The Asset Development Committee has taken over the open space at Ancient Meadows with a view to developing this land and will be liaising with the Parish Council regarding this.

21. CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  S106/CIL Funds
Cllr Bryant has had no reply regarding this yet but we do know that any money now received from current developments can be used as we like.

b)  Proposed Ely Leisure Village
Cllr Bryant was surprised at the reply from East Cambs to Littleport Parish Council as she was under the impression that the Paradise Pool in Ely was not making any money.  

c)  Grass cutting contract
We had received another quote for grass cutting; however our current contractor reduced prices giving us an approximate saving of £600 a year.   It was decided that as we have been happy with their services we would continue with the current contractor.  Kelley will be our main point of contact from now on, whereas recently this had changed to someone else.  We had built up a good relationship with Kelley in the past and see this as a positive; he has already been in contact regarding work that needs to be done in the village before the grass cutting season begins.  
d)  Primary School Parking
Covered under County Council report.

e)  Bottisham Airfield Museum
Cllr Bryant and Ogborn met with representatives from the Museum.  They had expressed an interest in applying for S106 monies for building work on the site of the Old Smokery which is where the museum is now situated.  They had a very tight time schedule to finish the work and it was pointed out that they would not be able to get the money quickly as the planning application had only just gone in and it was also felt that the S106 application did not fit the criteria as it did not benefit the village in anyway and was not affected by the new developments.  They also talked about having a meeting room for hire but it was felt that accessibility to the site would be a problem as well as parking.  There were also lots of meeting rooms available in Bottisham already.  Cllr Bryant asked that they make contact with the Clerk if they wished to speak to the Parish Council in more detail about their plans.
f)  Gardening Club

We have been contacted by the Gardening Club who have suggested a memorial garden for the new cemetery in Lode Road to commemorate their 40th anniversary.  This was thought to be a good idea but as we hadn’t even bought the land yet, we expected the whole procedure to take some time and were not sure this would fit into their time scales.

ACTION: CLERK TO WRITE

22.
PLANNING:

As listed.

23.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr’s had been asked to look at a new location for the bench in the cemetery as the current area was now needed for plots.  Cllr Hall suggested moving the bench to the hedge backing onto the scoreboard at the Bowls Club.  We needed to check this would be okay with the Bowls Club and will not interfere.

ACTION:  CLERK TO LOOK INTO AND CONTACT CGM TO MOVE

24.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




638.74


J Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  52.50


O Rayment – Litter picking (5 weeks) 
  52.50


Local Council Public Advisory – Training courses
110.00


Richardson Tree Surgery – cemetery work
540.00


Mrs C Fullwood – reimbursement for litter grabbers
  14.50

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant.  Clerk to get Cllr Buchanan to sign also.

b)  Finance Meeting Update
A copy of the minutes had been attached.  Cllr Bryant went through the decisions that were made on grants.  It was agreed to give £260 to the Community Library for the cost of installing a phone line, £300 to the Village College towards floats and lane ropes for the pool and £400 to Saplings towards the cost of repairing the roof.

25.
NEW CEMETERY:
Mr Philip Kratz, the Solicitor who is acting on our behalf has been in touch with East Cambs.  He has also researched recent planning applications for cemeteries.  Gamlingay was the most recent. They used a company that specialises in building cemeteries.  Cllr Altham has tried to get in touch with them but has not been able to get through despite numerous calls and e-mails.   The Clerk will pass on the details for the Gamlingay Clerk and he will make contact that way.  The Clerk will also write to Mr Kratz.

ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE TO MR KRATZ AND FIND DETAILS FOR GAMLINGAY CLERK

26.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

27. CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

28. CORESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

29. MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

No update.
30. DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 2nd March 2015 and will be in the Poppy room at the Royal British Legion.

The meeting finished at 9.10pm.

